
 

 
 

T/Surgeon Sydney O’Neill (RAN) 
 

 

Played with Adelaide University 

 

Football Club: B Grade (1913-15) 

Degree – MB BS (1917)  

 



 

 

Background 
 

Coinciding with the Centenary of Anzacs our incentive 

behind the series of biographical publications is the Adelaide 

University Football and Cricket Club's desire to honour our 

players who served in the Great War (1914 - 1918). These 

brave men put on hold their academic, professional and 

sporting careers for King and Country in the name of peace 

and freedom. The AUFC/AUCC WW1 Memorial Committee is 

endeavouring to identify every one of our players who 

served and prepare life stories on all. This is to ensure their 

sacrifices and further contributions to society will be 

recognised by future generations. 

 

On Anzac Day 2015, the Centenary of the Gallipoli landing, a 

memorial plaque was unveiled on the Adelaide University 

Oval Pavilion and this was followed by the erection of a 

picket fence between the pavilion and the scoreboard with 

each picket bearing a plaque with the name of an 

AUFC/AUCC player who served. 

 

The following documentation relates to the life of Sydney O’Neill.  

It is compilation of information and photographs collected from 

a variety of historical sources. 
 

 

 

AUFC/AUCC WW1 MEMORIAL COMMITTEE 

 



 

Service Record 
 
https://recordsearch.naa.gov.au/SearchNRetrieve/Interface/ViewImage.aspx?B=5423374 

 
 

 
 
 

 

https://recordsearch.naa.gov.au/SearchNRetrieve/Interface/ViewImage.aspx?B=5423374


 

Published Biography 

 

Blood Sweat and Fears: Medical Practitioners and Medical Students of South Australian who Served in World War 1, 

C Verco, A Summers, T Swain & M Jelly. July 2014 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
Note – some details in this biography differ from the profiler’s research on the life of Sydney O’Neill detailed 
below.  

  



 

Biography 
 
Early Life 
 
Sydney O’Neill was born on the 25th January 1895 in Richmond, Victoria, the son of Arthur Henry O’Neill and Maud 
Evelyn Williams. The family moved to Adelaide before 1908. Arthur was a clerk and the family lived at 44 Palmerston 
Road, North Unley, SA. 
 

Schooling 
 
Sydney attended Adelaide High School where in December 1908 he won an exhibition and in 1909 he passed his 

Primary Examinations followed by Senior Examinations in 1910. He was on the general honours list and won a 

bursary to attend Adelaide University.  

While at AHS, Sydney played football and represented the school in both 1910 and 1911. The first picture below is of 

the Football and Rifle teams who travelled to Victoria to play the Melbourne Continuation School in matches in 

Michaelmas Holidays in 1910. 

1910 - Adelaide High School Football and Rifle Team 
 

 

S. O’Neill – Second to Back Row – Second Footballer from Right 

  



 

1911 Adelaide High School – First Eighteen Football Team 
 

 

S. O’Neill – Top Row – Third from Right 

Top Row (L-R) E Johncock, K Parham, A Limb, C Boorn, H Buzacock, S O’Neill, E Haese, J Keipert 

Middle Row (L-R) C Holten, E Broadbent, R Thomas, L Carthew (c), C Mugford (v-c), C Orr, T Williams 

Front Row (L-R) N Somerville, J Johncock, S Tiver, S Oliver, S Pearce 

 

Adelaide University 
Sydney commenced studying medicine at Adelaide University in 1912 and graduated MB BS in July 1917. 
 

 
 



 

University Sport 
 
Sydney played football for the Adelaide University B Grade in the Adelaide Students’ Association competition in the 

1913, 1914 and 1915 seasons.  

 

1914 – Adelaide University B Team 

 

World War I 
 
Sydney was appointed a Temporary Surgeon in the Royal Australian Navy on the 6th August 1917 and served aboard 
the ‘Cerberus’ from the 6th August to the 14th December 1917 and on the ‘Encounter’ from the 15th December 1917 
to the 1st December 1919 when he was demobilised.  
 

 
From Adelaide High School Magazine 



 

Career 
 
After demobilisation, Sydney returned to civilian medicine and travelled to the UK where in December 1922 he was 

awarded his Fellowship of the Royal College of Surgeons. 

 

On the 7th of February 1924, Sydney married Grace Mary Smith, the daughter of Mrs. Teresa and the late Mr. Charles 

Smith, of Guildford, W.A.  

After their marriage they returned to Sydney, NSW where Sydney had his practice.  

 

By 1925 the couple had moved to Perth and Sydney was carrying on his practice at 1290 Hay Street in the city. 

 

 



 

Sydney was unlucky enough to be present at a Charity Ball at Government House in August 1925 when a man was 

shot nearby by a young woman known to him.  

 

 

In September 1925, he also gave evidence in the well-publicised trial of Yeong Yen, a Chinese shopkeeper, accused of 

murdering his young wife, Ruby by suspected strychnine poisoning. 

 

 

In 1927, Sydney was consulting at Leith House, 220 St George’s Terrace in addition to his Hay St, West Perth practice.  

Twins John and Jill were born at home on the 16th of July 1927. Sydney was well known for driving sports model 

Buick cars and in February 1929 he purchased a Silver Anniversary Model Buick Roadster. 

 

In 1936 the family moved to Francis Street, Scarborough and in December 1942 Sydney was fined £1 for showing 

lights visible at sea. 

In 1943, Sydney was involved in a court case to regain possession of his house at 13 Carr Street, Coogee. The house 

had been rented out and was being used as a rest home and Sydney wanted it as a home for his wife and two 

children. 



 

 

 

It is unclear if Sydney moved to the City of Sydney in 1944 as articles in Perth newspapers indicate he was still 

practicing at St George’s Terrace, Perth in 1945. It is likely that his wife and the twins moved to Sydney where John 

commenced studying to become a doctor. Jill repeated her Leaving year at School before commencing to study 

dentistry. Sydney probably remained in Perth. 

 

In July 1947 Sydney registered a Buick sedan, giving St George’s Terrace, Perth as his address.  

In 1948, in partnership with Dr T. Early of Perth, Sydney leased the horse, Filipino, from a Mr Stan O’Neill (no 

relation).  

 



 

 

December 1948 

Filipino was successful, winning five races and placing in seven others out of 14 starts in Sydney and Melbourne. In 

March 1949 Filipino won the £5,000 Alister Clark Stakes, worth £3250 and a £100 trophy to the winner at Moonie 

Valley, Melbourne (worth $200,000 today).  

 

Unfortunately, following Filipino’s successes, the doctors were unable to extend their lease beyond May 1949. The 

owner Stan O’Neill then raced Filipino for another year before sending the 8-year-old stallion into stud. 



 

In July 1948, John and Jill celebrated their 21st birthdays and in August John passed his final medical examinations.  

 

The 1949 Electoral Rolls give Sydney and Grace’s addresses as Francis Street, Scarborough and in 1954 they were 

listed at 33 Filburn Street, Scarborough.  

 

In January 1956, Dr John O’Neill, 28 of Lang Road, Centennial Park, the recently appointed surgical registrar at St 

Vincent’s Hospital disappeared. He was found 10 days later at Katoomba suffering from loss of memory. He could 

not explain his loss of memory but did not believe it was the result of studying too hard.  

 

By 1958, Sydney and Grace were both living at 16 Lang Road, Centennial Park, Sydney, as were John Patrick (medical 

practitioner) and Jill Patricia (dentist). 

 

Death 
 
Sydney passed away on the 14th November 1961 aged 66 years and is buried at Rookwood Cemetery, Sydney. 

 

The Royal Australasian College of Surgeons obituary to his son John (1926-2007) is below. 

John O'Neill | Royal Australasian College of Surgeons 
 
General surgeon - 16 July 1927 - 20 November 2007 
 
John Patrick O'Neill who died on 20 November 2007 was the first Australian surgeon to spend a year at the 
prestigious Lahey Clinic as part of his post-graduate surgical training. He obtained his FRCS in London in 1952 and 
instead of following the more traditional pathway of obtaining a surgical registrar job in the United Kingdom where 
there was an abundance of surgery available for trainees he surprised us all by heading off to the Lahey Clinic in 
Boston, USA, as a visiting fellow. 
 

It must have been daunting for a young lone, untrained and unknown Australian surgeon to turn up at the Lahey 
Clinic and work in the rarefied surgical atmosphere that surrounded the great Richard B Cattell doyen of American 
surgery and world authority on bile duct injuries. Cattell's theatre was generally full of visiting dignitaries, but O'Neill 
would have acquitted himself well in his own quiet competent way and there is no doubt that he helped forge a 
pathway to the Lahey Clinic for a later generation of surgical trainees, principally from St Vincent's Hospital, which 
included Victor Fazio of Cleveland Clinic fame. 
 

John was born in Perth on 16 July 1927 to Grace and Sydney O'Neill, a prominent Perth surgeon, together with his 
twin sister Jill who survives him. He was educated at Aquinas College in Perth and entered the Medical Faculty at 
Sydney University in 1943 (there being no Medical Faculty in Perth at that time) in the first of the quota years 



 

established during the war. He gained a Commonwealth Scholarship established especially by the then Prime Minister 
Ben Chifley to guarantee a sufficient number of doctors for military service if required. John graduated with Honours 
in August 1948 and spent the next 3 years as a junior then senior resident at St Vincent's Hospital, Sydney and in his 
fourth year rose to Clinical Superintendent. He then travelled to the UK and obtained his English Fellowship. 
 

After his time at the Lahey Clinic he returned to Australia and to St Vincent's, obtained his Australian Fellowship and 
became a Senior Surgical Registrar at the hospital, John, together with John Graham and I, was appointed as a part 
time senior surgical registrar with limited admitting rights and the right of private practice. We shared the emergency 
roster, assisted the senior surgeons and became and remained very good friends. 
 

The rest of his professional life was spent at Concord Repatriation Hospital, St Joseph’s Hospital Auburn and St 
Vincent's Private Hospital, often working with Richard Condon. He was a thoroughly trained highly competent 
technical surgeon whose forte was complicated biliary surgery. He treated all his patients with care, dignity and 
kindness and was loved by them in return. He was always highly regarded by his colleagues. 
 

At the relatively late age of 35, he married Pauline McGill, an outstanding surgical nurse of St Vincent's Hospital, and 
they raised 6 children and now have 8 grandchildren. John was a quiet, gentle and generous man who always put his 
family first and never brought the problems of work home. He was a caring father who did not attempt to pressure 
his children to achieve and allowed them to choose their own careers, in which they have all done very well.  
 

Apart from his family and surgery, he was keen on rugby union, despite having come from Perth, an Australian rules 
stronghold. He and I attended several grand finals involving Sydney University over the years and later frequented St 
Joseph’s College, Hunters Hill to watch the College football. His father owned a race horse which had won an 
important race in Sydney and John also had some interest in horse racing. 
 

John died on the Gold Coast after a long illness in the care of his family. His funeral service was held at the Gold coast 
but he wished to be buried in Sydney at the Macquarie Fields Cemetery. His burial was attended by his family and all 
of his fellow residents from the 1948 year at St Vincent's Hospital. 
 

He was a genuine friend and it was an honour and a pleasure to have known him for over 60 years. 
 
Mr Thomas Nash 
Vascular and general surgeon 
January 2008 

 

Profile Compiled by:  Beth Filmer AUFC/AUCC WW1 Memorial Committee 
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